
EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES: 14.6.05

05.108
QAA CODE OF PRACTICE:  RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS 

In May, the Committee received the updated commentary on the University’s position against Section 10 of the Code of Practice.  The majority of recommendations were endorsed and forwarded to Faculties and relevant departments for action, information or further comment as appropriate (min 05.68 refers).

The Committee received paper TLC/05/45 which set out a number of points referred to the Committee for its consideration.

Interviews (3.6)

The Committee noted that Faculties had confirmed that procedures were, or would shortly be, in line with University policy.

Timescales for Decisions to be Reviewed (3.7)

The Committee noted a recommendation that the procedures and timescales and the two week deadline for decisions should be reviewed as they were considered unrealistic.  

The Committee noted that at present the online application system indicated that a decision could be made within three weeks.  It was noted that the timescale for decisions on international applicants was currently four weeks.  The Faculty of Arts had stated that a speedy response on decisions was crucial.  

The Committee noted that early closing dates, eg mid-July, for some postgraduate programmes could result in reduced applications and that Faculties should review these.

AGREED:
that the current deadline of two weeks for decisions on UCAS applications be maintained.

Deadline for Withdrawal of Courses (5.1)

The Committee noted a recommendation to introduce a final deadline after which cancellation of a course would not be allowed and offers must be honoured.

AGREED:
that a deadline should not be set and that proposals to withdraw courses at a late stage continue to be considered on an individual basis.

Guidance when major changes approved (5.3/4)
The Committee noted a recommendation that the Committee give guidance to Faculties on follow-up action to be taken, when the Committee approved significant changes.  

AGREED:
that, given that specific changes were generally proposed by Faculties and that students should be consulted about these, no further guidance needed to be given to Faculties.

Induction (6.1)

Special Induction for Mature Students (6.2)

A recommendation was made that the Committee consider which form of induction be made mandatory for students.

The Committee noted that a new policy on induction had been endorsed by the Committee and recommended to Senate for approval (see min 05.111).

Feasibility and Desirability of University Surveying Applicants (7.8)

The Committee noted a recommendation that the Committee consider the feasibility and desirability of surveys.  Resource implications were noted.

AGREED:
that this matter be referred to Public Affairs.

Appeals and Complaints System for Applicants (9.1)

Monitoring of Complaints by Section 75 Headings (9.4)

The Committee was asked to take a policy decision on whether an appeals and complaints system should be developed for applicants since the current complaints procedure only covered current students.

Some concern was expressed that only an informal process operated for applicants.

AGREED:
that Dr Scott, Mr Crean and Dr Barnhill be asked to develop an appeals and complaints process for applicants for consideration by the Teaching and Learning Committee and the Quality Assurance and Enhancement Committee.


EXTRACT FROM TEACHING AND LEARNING COMMITTEE MINUTES: 4.5.05

05.68
Section 10: Recruitment and Admissions 

In October 2004, the Committee had noted that the initial review had focused primarily on full-time undergraduates, and had agreed that a working group be established to take account of part-time and postgraduate students (min 05.34 refers).  The Working Group had in addition reviewed the initial report.

The Committee received the updated commentary on the University’s position against Section 10 of the Code of Practice (TLC/05/27), which incorporated further comments from faculties and departments.

The Committee noted that the QAA was currently reviewing this section of the Code and that a revised version was expected to be published in Autumn 2005.  The Working Group had also indicated that, in view of the emergence or updating of other University strategies (international, widening participation (access), e-learning) and the ongoing EQIA on admissions, the conclusions and recommendations should be seen as interim. 

AGREED:

i) that the Working Group be retained for the subsequent review of policy and practice when the updated version of this section of the Code of Practice was published;

ii) that proposals within the commentary (3.6, 3.7, 5.1, 5.3, 6.1, 9) which required further attention by the Committee be brought back to the June meeting;

iii) that other recommendations within the commentary be adopted as good practice;

iv) that the commentary be forwarded to relevant departments and faculties for action/information or further comment as appropriate;

v) that the commentary be forwarded to the EQIA Sub-Group.
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QAA CODE OF PRACTICE: RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS

At its meeting on 20 October 2004, the Teaching and Learning Committee agreed to review the University’s position against Section 10 of the QAA’s Code of Practice, on recruitment and admissions.  It was noted that the initial review, in June 2002, had focused primarily on full-time undergraduates, and the Committee therefore proposed that a follow-up review should take particular account of part-time and postgraduate students.  A Working Group comprising the five Heads of Faculty Administration was established for this purpose.

The Working Group has met and corresponded on a number of occasions since October 2004, and in addition it has consulted Heads of the Research Graduate Schools, Faculty Office staff and Dr Barnhill (Head of Student Recruitment).   The Working Group’s updated commentary is attached.

During the Working Group’s deliberations, it became clear that the original document needed re-writing in several respects, in addition to the omission of part-time and postgraduate issues.  The paper had become out-of-date (e.g. references to the Marketing Committee), and it included claims which lacked the accompanying evidence that the QAA would expect to see.   Members also felt that the document should take account of the emerging widening participation strategy, international strategy, e-learning strategy and, in particular, the Equality Impact Assessment (EQIA) of the University’s admissions policies.  It is also worth noting that the QAA has indicated its intention to review this section of the Code of Practice in the coming weeks and months.

In this context, the Working Group agreed that its report should be seen as essentially containing interim conclusions and recommendations for further action, with the key recommendation being that a more comprehensive review should be undertaken after a suitable period.   This might perhaps be undertaken by a Working Group with wider representation.  Nevertheless, the Working Group felt that this was a very worthwhile exercise, and wishes to confirm that it is satisfied that the University is broadly adhering to the precepts of the Code.  

The Teaching and Learning Committee on 2 March 2005 agreed that the paper be circulated to Faculties and relevant central departments for further consideration at the May meeting (min 05.343 refers).

The paper was sent to:

Deans 

Faculty representatives on Teaching and Learning Committee

Heads of Faculty Administration

Head of Access and Educational Partnership:
Dr D O’Kane

Head of Student Recruitment:


Dr T Barnhill (TB) 


Head of International Office:


Ms E J Reilly

Head of Academic Registry:


Dr A C Scott

Head of Marketing and Promotion:

Mr J Passmore (JP)

Head of Equality Policy and Practice:

Ms S Hunter (SH)

Director of Institute of Lifelong Learning:

Professor C Mullholland

The Faculty of Social Sciences (whose HFA chaired the review group), Faculty of Life and Health Sciences, International Office and Academic Registry replied that they had nothing to add.  The Faculty of Arts has endorsed all the recommendations and added some specific comments.  No comments were received from Access and Educational Partnership, and Institute of Lifelong Learning.

Comments from others have been incorporated at the appropriate point in an updated document in bold italics and the author identified by initials, if necessary.

General Comments

The Faculty of Business and Management has commented that there is clearly a fundamental rewriting needed of the original document to take account of, inter alia, new and emerging policies, strategies and the ongoing EQIA.

The University policies, protocols and procedures that contribute to student recruitment and admissions are derived from Faculties and most of the central departments.  Consequently any working group set up to take this matter forward should have similar wide ranging representation.

This exercise would need to be initiated sooner rather than later because

i) from a QAA perspective we are remiss in not having an evidence base to demonstrate that we can assure ourselves and others that the policies and procedures used to attract, recruit and admit students are clear, fair, explicit and consistently applied; and

ii) this exercise should contribute to and inform the ongoing policy developments etc referred to above.  It would be unfortunate if this work continued without taking account of QAA expectations in this regard.

The Faculty of Engineering has welcomed the impending update/promulgation of University marketing strategy, international strategy, and e-learning strategy as it is felt that there is an enormous amount of duplication in preparation of marketing material covering these areas.
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QAA CODE OF PRACTICE: RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS

REVIEW OF UNIVERSITY POLICIES AND PROCEDURES IN RELATION TO RECRUITMENT AND ADMISSIONS

	PRECEPTS/GUIDANCE FROM CODE
	HOW ADDRESSED IN CURRENT POLICIES AND PROCEDURES
	FURTHER REVISIONS REQUIRED TO POLICIES AND PROCEDURES TO MEET REQUIREMENTS OF THE CODE

	General Principles

	1 Institutions should ensure that they establish policies and procedures for the recruitment and admission of students that are fair, clear and explicit and are implemented consistently. Transparent entry requirements, both academic and non-academic, should be used to underpin judgements that are made during the selection process for entry.
	The University has a transparent admissions policy and it is confident that its recruitment/admission policies and procedures are fair, clear, explicit and implemented consistently. The general entry requirements are set out in the current prospectuses, and programme-specific entry requirements are prescribed in the relevant programme regulations.  
	Recommend that the existing recruitment and admissions policy, and adherence to the QAA Code of Practice, be reviewed again in light of a number of developments, viz: 

· the ongoing EQIA of admissions policies;

· impending update/promulgation of University marketing strategy, international strategy and e-learning strategy; 

· QAA’s own review of its Code of Practice on recruitment & admissions.

Recommend that an appropriate digest or resume of the Admissions Policy should be included in all prospectuses and on University web site. 


	Institutions should consider how their policies and procedures: 
	
	

	1.1 recognise the diversity of background, experience and age of applicants to higher education and the different modes of study available;

	The University is committed to widening participation and it welcomes applications from all sections of the community.   The University recognises and accommodates diversity both through the wide range of qualifications it accepts and through the different modes of study it offers.   

The qualifications that the University accepts  include GCE and VCE A-levels, BTECs, HNCs/HNDs, International Baccalaureate, Irish Leaving Certificate, Scottish Highers, Foundation & Access courses and appropriate overseas qualifications.   The University uses the British Council’s International Guide to Qualifications in Education to determine the acceptability of overseas qualifications.  The use of the Tariff Points System and the equivalency tables for ILC and Access qualifications facilitates the recognition of diversity of educational background by equating different qualifications to a common standard. Acceptability of examinations and their equivalencies are listed in the prospectus. The University has general entrance requirements with additional course specific requirements. The credit based routes of CATS and AP(E)L are often used to facilitate entry for mature applicants. Different modes of study - full-time, part-time, distance learning and E-learning - are available for an increasing number of programmes.
	Note that Widening Access Working Group is due to report in June 2005.

Recommend that reference be made, in relevant documentation, to how the University treats primary degree applicants who already hold a primary degree – e.g. whether the University should insist on a 2:ii or 2:i.

The Faculty of Arts would not be in favour of fixing an entry level for primary degree applicants that is generally applicable across the whole university. Skills, subject expertise and mindset may require quite different capabilities in different subjects. Students’ circumstances may also change and adverse factors may well influence a primary degree result. We would favour such candidates being considered on their merits. It seems invidious that a candidate with less good initial qualifications but without a primary degree might be taken over a candidate who has for a variety of reasons acquired a mediocre first degree but whose potential is indicated by ‘A’ level results. Their circumstances and experience may be very different. Such cases should be the subject of individual consideration.

Guidance will be required to facilitate selectors in their consideration of AP(E)L applicants.  This will need to be specific in terms of providing benchmarks for comparison of very different profiles. (TB)

	1.2 provide for equality of opportunity for all applicants within the selection criteria established for each programme; 
	Equality of opportunity underpins all of the University’s activities, and impartial and transparent application of clear academic selection criteria guarantees equality of opportunity.  The Equality Unit is responsible for developing and promulgating policy and good practice on equality and diversity matters in relation to both staff and students, and is responsible for the implementation of the University’s Equality Scheme. The Scheme addresses equality issues in relation to gender, marital status, religious belief, political belief, race, age, disability, sexual orientation, and responsibility for dependants.  

Northern Ireland is a world leader in Equality legislation, and this is reflected in the University’s holistic approach to equality and diversity. While selection criteria are primarily academic, the University has embarked on an Equality Impact Assessment (EQIA) of its recruitment and admissions procedures to determine whether there are any adverse impacts under the nine Section 75 categories listed above.
	Recommend that the QAA Code of Practice on Recruitment and Admissions should inform the current EQIA of admissions policy, and that in turn the outcome of the EQIA exercise should lead to a further review of the extent to which the University is meeting the precepts of the Code (as above).

Agreed.  According to current timescales the EQIA will not be completed until October 2006.  Copies of this document to be provided to the EQIA Working Group. (SH)


	1.3 make clear where within the institution the responsibility lies for each part of the recruitment and admissions process, such as determining the number of offers to be made relative to the number of places available, the setting of criteria against which applicants will be considered, and the selection of applicants;
	The Planning Committee, Senate and Council make strategic decisions governing the overall size and shape of the University and the implications of the cap on student numbers (the MASN).   Faculties then work towards achieving the size and shape by tailoring entry requirements accordingly, in light of student demand.  Entry requirements and asking grades (and revisions to them) are approved by the Teaching and Learning Committee, and the prospectus clearly indicates the entrance requirements for particular courses.  

Faculties are responsible for selection based on centrally approved criteria, which may include interview, and in come cases the production of an additional written statement from the applicant.   Generally, for taught courses, Faculty Office staff make the selection decision, with advice from  Course/Subject Directors as necessary.  The Research Graduate School, in consultation with the Research Office, makes the decision in the case of research students.  

The University has been considering the issue of centralising at least part (or parts) of the admissions process and this will have significant implications for where responsibilities lie in the future.  Centralisation of certain functions would help to address issues of consistency in dealing with applications, more efficient ‘pooling’ of applicant data (eg for making changed course offers) and monitoring of intake targets. (TB)
	

	1.4 can be effectively implemented in relation to study undertaken in collaboration with another provider;

	The University has collaborative arrangements that are governed by criteria set out in the “Guide to Collaboration in the Provision of Programmes of Study.” The Faculty Heads of Collaborative Courses are responsible for ensuring that University policy is implemented consistently by  collaborative partners. The Annual Monitoring  exercise and programme approval procedures (via CASC) provide a crucial oversight in this respect.
	There may be scope for considering the demarcation in course provision between the University and the FE sector.  There is currently some confusion amongst applicants as regards perceived overlap in degree/sub-degree provision. (TB)



	1.5 accommodate appropriately applications from international students; 
	The International Office works closely with each Faculty in processing applications from international students, with reference to the British Council’s NARIC guidance in the case of direct entry students. The International Office is authorised to make decisions. The University also ensures that overseas applicants have reached the requisite proficiency in the English language by using  minimum ELTS and TOEFL scores.  
	

	1.6 might best and most informatively be presented to applicants and their advisers; 
	Admissions information is available via the UCAS and University website, prospectuses, course leaflets, open days, UG and PG Recruitment Fairs and  Student Recruitment Services.   At postgraduate level,  funding sources are also promulgated.  

Whilst it is important that applicants are aware of the University’s policy, there has been a move towards more user-friendly publicity material (eg the new 2006 entry UG prospectus) where the emphasis is on providing easily-accessible information. There is thus an issue of balance – it may be a matter of appropriate signposting to other sources. (TB)
	

	1.7 operate in particular circumstances, such as Clearing and recruitment overseas. 
	UCAS procedures are adhered to with regard to clearing, and these procedures are open and transparent. Late applications are also considered with the exception of a few very high demand courses.

Overseas country managers are trained and advised of policy and procedures. Where studentships are available, the criteria and selection procedures are transparent.  Final year undergraduates receive advice on postgraduate options.
	

	Recruitment

	2 Institutions should ensure that promotional materials are relevant, accurate at the time of publication, not misleading, accessible, and provide information that will enable applicants to make informed decisions about their options.
	The content of prospectuses has been standardised, is updated annually and is accurate at the time of publication.   Student Recruitment Services and Public Affairs together check the accuracy of promotional material.   A review of the Research Studies Handbook has just been completed.  Prospectuses and course information are available via the website, where information is updated regularly.  The magazine ‘On Course’ keeps applicants up to date with recent developments.  

Programme information is not currently available in Braille, but some areas now have their websites specially adapted for access by the visually impaired.
	Recommend review of published advice on the use of AP(E)L, in light of the work of the University APEL Working Group. 

Recommend that Faculties check progress in publishing Programme Specifications on web.

Recommend a review of progress made in making written materials and websites more accessible for visually impaired.  In relation to accessibility note that Web and New Media have a staff member trained in accessibility issues and the web site is in line with recommended practice for visually impaired people. The UU Online Prospectus has been adapted to provide three formats of programme based information to website visitors. The programme details are provided in html (which includes images and multimedia content), text based and finally an Adobe PDF version to either view/read or download. The text version enables both spoken web browsers and screen readers to easily parse the page because images, tables and so on have been removed from the content. Visitors to the site can therefore select their preferred format of programme details. (JP)
Recommend a review of the implications of the long gap between production of prospectus and students embarking on programme i.e. the currency of information.  I note the concern over the time lapse between the production of the prospectuses and the actual enrolment of students. This is more marked in relation to undergraduate recruitment where the prospectus is printed c18 months in advance of enrolment and in the intervening period courses can change, be discontinued etc. whereas for the part-time/postgraduate prospectus the time lapse against actual enrolment is about nine months.

On this point it is important to note that the prospectus online can be updated throughout the year right up to and including the results period. The online prospectus content is updated in a scheduled process but can be updated in real time to reflect programme changes or additions. Public Affairs is looking to provide faculties with greater ownership of this content i.e. they can update information outside the main production periods without difficulty. Note that faculties should not publish additional programme information online in faculty websites but should link to the main university database containing validated information.
 
Public Affairs would wish to see the faculties make full use of this prospectus facility and ensure content in the online prospectus is maintained to ensure it reflects the programmes available at any given time. This relates to faculties adding content to the prospectus as soon as a programme is validated. It goes without saying that this process should also include providing programme specifications. Note that reference is made in the printed prospectuses to the online version as the most current version. (JP)

	Institutions should ensure that materials are designed so that they are appropriate for the range of potential applicants. Institutions should consider which information should be issued routinely and at which stage of the recruitment and admissions process, and which should be available on request. Institutions should consider in what form and when information on the following should be available: 
	The various stages in the admissions process govern the nature and timing of recruitment materials.  All NI lower sixth students receive an undergraduate prospectus through their schools.  Material is posted to potential applicants and is available via the University website.  There are planned open days, leaflets, personal letters from faculties and a student handbook that is sent to all successful applicants.
	The module database cannot be accessed unless a programme is live, so web visitors cannot get information on programmes about to start.  Recommend that this issue be raised with Web and New Media in Public Affairs.

	2.1 the range and content of programmes of study provided; 
	This is available via the prospectuses and course leaflets, in addition to the website, and in the Research Studies Handbook.  All programmes and associated modules of study are listed on the web.
	

	2.2 the modes of study; 
	Full-time and part-time, fast track and slow track, occasional student and distance-learning modes of study may be available and are promulgated via UCAS and a range of external bodies, prospectuses, websites and tailored advertising campaigns in local media.
	Recommend that this section make reference to the developing e-learning strategy.

Attention may need to be given to the most appropriate way to organise information in the University’s printed publications eg the current 

prospectus which includes FT and PT postgraduate programmes plus PT undergraduate programmes. (TB)

	2.3 the main learning and teaching methods which are employed and the assessment procedures adopted within individual programmes; 
	Teaching and Learning methods and assessment procedures are outlined in the prospectus.  These are also set out in more detail in the course handbook module teaching plan, Research Studies Handbook and in induction sessions.  
	

	2.4 the extent of flexibility and choice; 
	Greater flexibility and choice is afforded following the recent adoption of a modular degree structure (i.e. a range of joint, major and minor options).  Full-time and part-time, e-learning, fast track and slow track and occasional student modes of study may be available.  Where flexibility is available this is articulated in the prospectuses and in the course handbook, and advertised in the local press.
	

	2.5 the accreditation and/or approval of programmes by professional or statutory bodies; 
	All courses/modules are subject to review.  Where applicable this is conducted conjointly with the professional/statutory body, and the status of such courses is made clear in the prospectus entry.
	

	2.6 the policies and procedures employed at all stages of the admissions cycle and for each programme; 
	The procedures employed are those as indicated by UCAS or by prospectuses and websites in the case of PG programmes.  Any courses requiring an interview make this clear in promotional material. 

CampusOne provides detailed information on online programmes.
	Recommend that a summary of admissions procedures should be included in the prospectuses and on the Student Recruitment Services website, and should be available at careers events.

As long as this is user-friendly and brief. (TB)

	2.7 any open days, summer schools or other opportunities for prospective students to meet current students and staff; 
	Details of Open Days are circulated widely to schools, and information evenings for part-time and postgraduate students are held.  Information is also circulated to libraries and DEL Careers Service offices.  UCAS is also advised of the University’s Open Days/Open Week and this information is incorporated in their publications and website. (TB)
	


	2.8 the responsibilities and obligations of applicants and students; 

	The UCAS guide for applicants, the Student Charter and the student/course handbook outline the responsibilities and obligations of applicants and students. These are also referred to in the prospectus and in the offer letter.
	

	2.9 welfare, guidance and support services that are available for all students and services that are available for those with particular needs; 
	A wide range of support services is available for students.   Information on these is included in the Student Handbook given to all new students, in the booklet ‘Disability Matters’ and in Students’ Union publications and websites.  This information is also disseminated at induction programmes.  The Disability Matters booklet (a guide for students and applicants) is available in Braille and audiocassette versions.
	There is scope for taking a much more integrated approach in providing information about the range of services provided by the University’s Student Support department – from a potential applicant’s perspective, these services are perceived as related elements of the ‘student experience’ and should be publicised as such.  An applicant has no interest in those internal organisational arrangements which currently make distinctions between these services. (TB)

	2.10 fees and associated costs and the availability of financial support; 
	The fees are determined on an annual basis in March/April by the General Purposes and Finance Committee. Details are published on the Web and a separate fees leaflet is also sent out with the Student Handbook to new students.  Scholarships are available for specific categories of students – sports scholarships and mature student scholarships for students undertaking specific areas of study.   Postgraduate Scholarships are listed on the Research Office website.  Applicants also receive details of financial support from their education and library board.
	Recommend that there should be a fee policy that is made explicit to applicants at an early stage in the admissions process.

Recommend that Finance circulate advice on fees applicable to “APEL” modules.

Recommend that recent news of withdrawal of funding for PG Diplomas be included in relevant documentation.


	2.11 special application and support arrangements for any specific category of applicant, be they from the UK, elsewhere in the European Union (EU) or from outside the EU; 
	There is tailored support for those applicants with special needs organised by a member of staff from Student Support Services.  

EU/Overseas students may avail of pre-sessional and in-sessional English courses.  Applicants are informed of these courses both in the initial offer letter and in the student handbook, which applicants receive in advance.
	Recommend review of the means of promulgating the existence of Student Hardship Fund – how do students learn of its existence?  Faculty of Engineering has stated that this is an area which needs to be fully documented to ensure that proper procedures are followed and that all students and staff are aware of the existence of this fund.

The Faculty of Arts considers it is most important that students be made aware of all sources of supplementary funding offered in the University as well as the Student Hardship Fund.

	2.12 any opportunities for credit transfer and accreditation of prior experience and learning. 
	All students may apply for credit exemption on the basis of previous study. APEL modules are currently available on a limited range of University courses. 
	Recommend that guidance on credit and exemptions be included in the direct entry application form, on the Student Recruitment Services website and in the prospectus.

	An institution might wish to consider how it should make known the availability of any entry profiles and of programme specifications
	Information on courses is presented in the prospectuses in a standardised format and programme prospectuses should be available via the web.   There is an entry profile in the part-time undergraduate prospectus, which is also available on-line.

Programme specifications are published online.
	Recommend that templates for more detailed standardised programme entries be developed for the full-time postgraduate prospectus and for the part-time prospectus.  The Faculty of Engineering reinforces this point as it would help ensure consistency and bring this area into line with undergraduate provision.

The University does not currently maintain ‘official’ Entry Profiles on the UCAS website.  Instead (and within limited resources) it has prioritised the maintenance of very similar entry information on its own website (online prospectuses) – which is linked to the UCAS website in any case. (TB)

	Selection

	3 Institutions should ensure that selection policies and procedures are transparent and are followed fairly, courteously, consistently and expeditiously; that information concerning applicants remains confidential between designated parties, and that decisions are made by those equipped to make the required judgements. 
	
	

	Institutions should consider: 
	
	

	3.1 the abilities, aptitudes, skills, qualifications and experiences of students that would indicate their potential to succeed on each programme;
	In addition to standard minimum requirements for each programme (including English/Maths), the academic criteria vary according to the programme.  Some programmes require a police and/or medical check. 
	


	3.2 the different ways by which the desired characteristics might be demonstrated; 
	Applying academic criteria generally precludes consideration of individual characteristics, but specific desirable characteristics are as determined by individual programmes.  For certain high-demand programmes, the desirable characteristics may be examined/confirmed by means of an interview, candidate’s statement and/or the application form itself. 
	Recommend that more explicit guidance on the use of AP(E)L is needed, once this is agreed at University level.

A few new national qualifications are currently being developed which attempt to accredit ‘enrichment’ –type achievement and non-academic attainment eg CCEA’s proposed Certificate of Personal Effectiveness.  The suitability (in its broader sense) of such qualifications is being assessed by Student Recruitment Services for entry purposes. (TB)

	3.3 how factors determining entry and selection are agreed and monitored across the institution to ensure they are in line with the institution’s mission;
	Once the broad size and shape of the University has been set by Planning/Senate/Council, this is the role of the Teaching & Learning Committee which oversees the setting of asking grades.  In the case of research students, the Research Graduate Schools and the Research Degrees Committee together review entry and selection criteria on an ongoing basis.  The annual academic planning process involves the review of all the factors influencing demand, recruitment and selection.  
	This is clearly a role which any centralised admission unit would/should have. (TB)

	3.4 how these factors are communicated to applicants and all who contribute to the selection decision; 
	This is achieved through prospectuses, by letter inviting the applicant to interview and through the panel briefing prior to the interview.

Also through information returned to UCAS and other external organisations eg the ROI’s Qualifax, ECCTIS, PROSPECTS, etc for inclusion in their publications and websites. (TB)
	

	3.5 the procedures to be followed where additional criteria need to considered, such as those relating to medical and criminal records, as required by some statutory regulatory bodies; 
	There are specific procedures with regard to applicants declaring a criminal record.  

Where a medical is required, this is stated in the offer letter and is also indicated in the prospectus.

Important that ALL selection criteria are clearly publicised. (TB)
	Recommend that Faculties emphasise (to academic staff) the importance of following existing procedures in relation to criminal records.




	3.6 the purpose and conduct of interviews, where these form part of the selection procedures, and how information about this is communicated to applicants; 
	If an interview is required, candidates are informed as to why it is required and are aware of this as part of the selection criteria for the programme in question.  When candidates are invited to interview, they are informed in advance of the nature of the interview.  An interview may be stipulated for some courses.  A policy on interviewing was approved by the Teaching and Learning Committee at its meeting on 27 February 2002.
	Recommend that the University check to ensure that all interviewers receive appropriate training.   

Recommend that a completed interview assessment form be produced following all interviews (e.g. to accompany all RS2s for research students).

Recommend that TLC review progress in implementation of this policy since 2002.

	3.7 the procedures and timescales for handling applications received from a range of sources, including those submitted via admissions schemes such as UCAS; 
	Decisions are made on UCAS applicants within two weeks for standard applications, and four weeks if an interview is required as part of the selection procedure. Decisions on international applicants must be made within 2 weeks.  

With regard to research applicants, the time scale is determined by the published advertisements.
	Recommend that the procedures and time scale for processing applications be reviewed, as the current time scales, particularly for processing the large volume of UCAS applications, are unrealistic given the timing of receipt of applications.  This is particularly true of Social Work applications where so many other organisations are involved.  

The Faculty of Arts would stress the importance of timely decisions and are aware of the resource implications of processing a volume of UCAS applications speedily. Whatever the difficulties, however, we consider that a speedy response is a crucial factor in our relationship with prospective students.
Recommend a check on what timescales are specified on CampusOne.

	3.8 how decisions and the reasons for those decisions are recorded and the approach to be followed if it is decided to communicate those reasons; 
	All decisions on applications are recorded on the University admissions system.  The decision is sent to the applicant via UCAS (in the case of UCAS programmes) and by letter for direct entry candidates. 
	Recommend that where an interview is required,  the decision and the reason for the decision is indicated on a pro-forma. 

Recommend that all faculties record reasons for not making an offer on the application form.

Recommend review of how PG direct entry decisions are recorded.


	3.9 whether to make use in their admissions procedures of a declaration signed by applicants authorising the release of information to designated parties;* 
	All prospectuses have a section on the Data Protection Act indicating the reasons for holding information on applicants.  

By signing the application for admission form, applicants give their consent to the University’s processing the information on the form for purposes indicated, but only insofar as it is permitted to do so within the constraints imposed by the Data Protection Act 1998.

It is a condition of enrolment that students agree to provide the information requested by the University and to the processing of that information.
	Recommend that all application forms contain a DP statement i.e. explaining who all will get to see the form, how it will be stored and when it will finally be destroyed.

	3.10 setting time limits on keeping information about applicants; 
	The data held on computer for unsuccessful applicants, or for those who decline an offer of a place, are retained for statistical purposes. Manual records for such applicants are retained until the end of the calendar year of proposed entry.
	Recommend that Governance Services issues clear guidance to Faculties on the University’s retention and disposal policy.

	3.11 introducing procedures for responding to enquiries from other parties for information about an application. 
	This is governed by the Data Protection Act.
	Recommend that Governance Services issues guidance on dealing with enquiries from 3rd parties (e.g. these are not always dismissed under DP – sometimes a politician, solicitor or Students’ Union officer enquires on a student’s behalf, and the University may choose to respond accordingly)

	· Institutions might find it helpful to consider the assurances given to applicants by UCAS; see Appendix 2.
	
	

	4 Institutions should ensure that applicants are made aware of the obligations placed on prospective students at the time the offer of a place is made. 
	The Student Charter includes reference to obligations placed on applicants.
	

	Institutions should ensure that applicants are informed about:
	
	

	4.1 the procedures they should follow if they wish to take up the offer of a place or not to take up an offer; 
	This is covered by UCAS procedures and in both University and UCAS correspondence.
	

	4.2 the procedures they should follow if they wish to request a deferral of entry to a later year; 
	This is covered by UCAS procedures.  Procedures are explained to applicants on request.
	Recommend that consideration be given to using a form in the case of deferral of research students.

	4.3 the action they should take if they do not achieve the results specified in the offer of a place. 

	This is covered by UCAS procedures.  Procedures are explained upon receipt of results.
	

	Information to successful applicants 
	
	

	5 Institutions should ensure that prospective students are informed of any significant changes to a programme made between the time the offer of a place on that programme is made and registration is complete, and that they are advised of the options available in the circumstances.
	
	

	Institutions should ensure that they communicate, for example: 
	
	

	5.1 the discontinuation of the programme;
	This is currently the procedure. 

There is a standard UCAS procedure (and form) which is used to contact any affected applicants. They are entitled to make a further choice through UCAS. (TB)
	Recommend introducing a final deadline after which cancellation is not allowed. 

The Faculty of Arts notes that there may be problems, particularly on postgraduate courses where students may withdraw their acceptance at a late stage leaving a programme with numbers that are not viable. It may in certain cases be possible to place students on a cognate programme that is very close to the one for which original application was made (however, this is a rare scenario).

	5.2 significant changes to the status of a programme, including, for example, the withdrawal or granting of validation by a professional or statutory body or the failure of an advertised programme to gain approval or accreditation; 
	Successful applicants are advised immediately where there is a significant change to the status of a programme.

Where a course is subject to validation, this is made explicit in the prospectus.  Prospective research students would be alerted to the departure, illness or other indisposition of the proposed supervisor.
	Recommend that the University’s planning cycles should take account of national admissions cycles with a view to avoiding any changes to programmes, including asking grades, after commencement of the application cycle.

The Faculty of Arts notes that at times it may be necessary to notify students that a course is provisional. It would not make sense to have longer time scales for planning than we do at present. The need to fast track programmes does arise. There has to be some flexibility in the system.

	5.3 significant changes to the content of a programme, such as the withdrawal of major modules or significant alterations to the teaching, learning or assessment arrangements for the programme; 
	Modules are subject to review and to change and changes are approved by the Faculty or Course Approval Sub-Committee (CASC).


	Recommend that TLC send guidance on what follow-up action should be taken, when it approves significant changes.

	5.4 any significant other changes such as to cost or location. 
	As above.  All such changes are communicated to applicants.
	

	6 Institutions should explain to successful applicants their arrangements for the enrolment, registration, induction and orientation of new students and ensure that these promote efficient and effective means of integrating the entrants fully as students. 
	
	Recommend sharing of best practice across faculties in the handling and resourcing of online registration

	Institutions should consider: 
	
	

	6.1 the structure and timing of induction for all full-time, part-time and work-based students, for example through the provision of formal induction programmes by the institution or individual departments; 
	Students are supplied with a student handbook.  There are also faculty and course inductions.

For international students there is an international student handbook and induction.

The University has Guidelines on Student Induction (approved May 2002) and an ongoing FDTL project (STAR) in this area.

The Library offers training in Library and IT systems for all new students.
	Recommend that faculties review induction annually, and take account of uptake of ISD induction programmes (Library, IT skills).

Recommend that some form of induction be mandatory for all students , and that they sign that they have undergone induction.  TLC to consider what forms of induction should be mandatory.

Faculty of Arts agrees that Faculties should review induction annually (Arts already do this) BUT we feel that it would be impractical in all cases to make induction completely mandatory (although it must always be offered) in the sense that a student must take it in order to enrol and continue studies in the university - what if a student arrives late for various reasons? We cannot afford to refuse students because they have not shown for induction even if we might like to. Also there are practical implications of getting students to sign for induction, increasing the burden on already hard-pressed academic staff.

	6.2 the diverse needs of a student group which might typically include students with disabilities, those whose first language is not English, and    mature students; 
	All students with a declared disability are offered assistance from Student Support.

There is a Centre for English Language Teaching (CELT) which offers pre-sessional and in-sessional English courses.   Special arrangements are made for the reception and induction of groups of students arriving from abroad, especially where there are links with partner institutions.
	The Teaching and Learning Committee may wish to consider whether or how mature students should be catered for – e.g. whether there should be special induction sessions for students entering via Access courses.

	6.3 how students who may have particular needs for learning support, for example those who have been away from study for a period and those who may have a need to enhance specific skills, are identified at an early stage so that the necessary support can be provided; 
	There is a form for identifying the skills needs of research students, and also a form for identifying the needs of disabled students.  In the case of disabled students, a qualified assessor formally signs off on the support arrangements which have to be put in place.

The University is keenly aware of the link between induction, study skills, communication skills and ultimately progression and retention data, and the University is therefore anxious to identify specific needs at the earliest opportunity.  Some Schools have piloted the introduction of new study skills components in year 1, to help combat the problem of early leavers (e.g. Law students were set a series of designated tasks such as locating the Faculty Office, retrieving information, using the Library etc, as part of a “passport system”). 

The names of those applicants indicating a disability on their application forms are referred to the University’s Disability Officer in order that their circumstances may be sensitively investigated – with regard to whether they may need any specific support should they enrol as students. (TB)
	Recommend that this matter be considered by the Working Group on Widening Access (see also induction sessions for Access students, above, and consider also tailored induction for students progressing from Foundation Degrees).

Generally, recommend more systematic monitoring and tracking of progression / retention of all the different cohorts e.g. by gender, religion, socio-economic background, transfers from FE, mature Access entrants, overseas students etc.  Link with EQIA exercise, and consider whether it is feasible and desirable to monitor progress by Section 75 categories.



	6.4 making available information related to the institution and the department, unit or faculty with which the student is studying; learning support, including details of information technology and library services; study skills; personal tutorial support; student welfare and personal development planning. 
	This information is provided by University websites, the student handbook, programme and module handbooks, IT and library services, the study adviser system and the careers service.

The University will be developing web-based software on Personal Development Planning (PDP) for use by students with support and guidance from a member of academic staff.
	Recommend that the provision for e-learning students be considered to ensure that they receive support in these areas.

	Monitoring and review of recruitment, admission and enrolment policies and procedures 
	
	

	7 Policies and procedures related to admissions and enrolment should be kept under regular review to ensure that they continue to support the mission and strategic objectives of the institution, and that they remain current and valid in the light of changing circumstances. 
	These policies and procedures will be subject to detailed scrutiny and review arising from the ongoing EQIA exercise.
	

	Periodic reviews might consider the experience of operating policies, procedures and criteria in relation to: 
	
	

	7.1 changing patterns in the applicant market; 
	The monitoring of fluctuating demand and demographic changes is routinely undertaken by Student Recruitment Services, Schools, Faculties, Faculty Executive Committees, Planning Office, Planning Committee, Senate and Council.  Demand issues would also be considered during Annual Subject Monitoring.

For research students, the Research Graduate Schools and the Research Degrees Committee together review fluctuating demand on an ongoing basis.
	There is scope for greater analysis of the overall market by the University.  Currently this occurs on an ad hoc basis.  Again, a central admissions unit would clearly have this as a function. (TB)

	7.2 changes in the pattern of availability of, and demand for, different modes of study; 
	AS ABOVE
	

	7.3 changes in the nature of the main qualifications offered by applicants; 
	This is covered mainly by Student Recruitment Services and by UCAS for home qualifications and by the International Office with regard to international qualifications.
	. 

	7.4 the expectations of student achievement represented by qualification framework descriptors and subject benchmark statements; and 
	Subject benchmarks and the FHEQ are taken into account when new programmes are being developed, and again on re-validation.
	


	7.5 legal rights and obligations relevant to the admissions process. 

	Admissions staff are generally aware of the legal rights of the applicant and the contractual nature of offers.

The legal rights are reviewed by UCAS in the light of new legislation.   Legal advice is sought from Governance Services as necessary.
	Recommend that legal advice be circulated to faculty admissions staff and regularly updated.  Recommend that this be a feature of any training for staff involved with admissions.

	In addition, and where relevant, institutions should consider: 
	
	

	7.6 identifying and accounting for any differences in admissions procedures between subjects, departments and faculties; 
	Admissions procedures are, in the main, standard across the University and across faculties.

Where procedures differ these are justified by the course requirements e.g. interviews, PECS checks.  Faculties review their asking grades booklets on an annual basis.  The Research Office has recently undertaken a review of admissions issues relating to research students. 
	

	7.7 monitoring the application of admissions policies to programmes provided through franchise or other collaborative arrangements with other institutions;
	The University approves the admissions criteria for  franchised courses.  The application of the criteria is monitored by the Faculty Heads of Collaborative Courses.
	

	7.8 taking account of surveys of applicants, be they undertaken by the institution of its own applicants, or externally by other organisations; 
	Details of external surveys are circulated to faculties where received.
	Recommend that TLC consider the feasibility and desirability of undertaking surveys of applicants.

Faculty of Arts agrees but notes that these have resource implications.

	7.9 monitoring student progression and retention rates, withdrawal and transfer, and reasons for non-completion; 
	This is currently undertaken by Annual Subject Monitoring (for taught students) and the Research Degrees Committee (for research students), and in addition by Faculty Executive Committees for all students.
	Recommend more detailed cohort analysis to identify precisely what type of student is struggling (as above).

Faculty of Arts agrees but notes that these have resource implications.

	7.10 monitoring the use and relative effectiveness in attracting suitable applicants of pre-entry information and guidance, attendance at summer schools, ’junior universities’, and face-to-face pre-entry meetings; 
	The effectiveness of activities such as  ‘open days’ and visits to e.g. second level schools is continuously monitored by Student Recruitment Services.   DEL in June 2004 completed a lengthy and favourable review of the success of the University’s widening participation activities (e.g. the ‘Step Up programme’).
	Recommend that this should be the responsibility of Access and Educational Partnerships and the Working Group on Widening Access. 

	7.11 monitoring the effectiveness of articulation or other arrangements that allow students to enter programmes with advanced standing.
	In a number of areas there are clearly recognised routes of progression from related courses which are well established and for which credit is given. 
	As above - see “monitoring cohorts” idea mentioned in 6.3 – this should also include monitoring the final degree classifications achieved.

Recommend also that the monitoring of articulation arrangements should form part of Annual Subject Monitoring (if it does not already do so).   

Faculty of Arts agrees but notes again that there are resource implications.

	Staff development and training 
	
	

	8 Institutions should ensure that all those involved in recruitment and admissions are competent to undertake their roles and responsibilities. 
	
	

	Institutions should consider:
	
	

	8.1 staff expertise in recruitment and admissions policies and procedures; 
	Staff in Student Recruitment Services and in faculties are trained in policies and procedures.  Similarly, SRS staff and faculty staff are kept appraised of developments in the area of new entry qualifications (applies to both 8.1 and 8.3)
	The University must recognise the critical importance of providing a resource to provide marketing expertise in each faculty.  Such staff would liaise closely with academic and administrative colleagues, with other marketing officers and with Student Recruitment Services and any central admission unit. (TB)

	8.2 the skills of staff (and others) who undertake interviews of applicants; 
	
	Recommend that training in interview skills should be provided for staff interviewing applicants.  

	8.3 staff understanding of the potential for bias that can arise from educational and cultural differences;
	Training was provided on the Curriculum 2000 qualifications. Staff induction includes equality and diversity awareness in addition to disability awareness training.

Similarly, SRS staff and faculty staff are kept appraised of developments in the area of new entry qualifications (applies to both 8.1 and 8.3)
	Recommend that training in the comparability of UK and non-UK qualifications be provided, and that Student Recruitment Services disseminate advice on the treatment of non-standard qualifications (i.e. do not leave each Faculty to form its own view on the acceptability of different qualifications).  International Office has responsibility for overseas qualifications.

Recommend review of WHO receives training – e.g. what training should be directed at academics, Faculty Office, Student Recruitment Services staff?

	8.4 the availability of training programmes for staff involved in all levels of the admissions process;

	Training/Mentoring is provided by the University central administration (Student Recruitment Services) and by experienced faculty-based admissions staff.  Training in the technical aspects of admissions processing is provided centrally by Academic Registry, ensuring that the University’s processes are compatible with those of UCAS for example.
	

	8.5 staff knowledge and understanding of the differing routes into higher education; 
	As above
	

	8.6 the regular sharing of good practice in admissions, locally and nationally; 
	Locally the University has an annual admissions and enrolment review.  Nationally the University adheres to UCAS guidelines and keeps abreast of developments (e.g. via educational newspaper supplements such as the TES and THES).  UCAS runs specific courses and information is disseminated to faculties.  There is also the Practitioners’ workshop forum.  In addition the UK Council for Postgraduate Courses meets annually and recommendations are considered by the University.  In  addition, SRS disseminates information and holds seminars on new qualifications/re-developed qualifications.
	

	8.7 opportunities for contact with schools, further education institutions and careers advisers. 
	This is achieved via the work of Access and Educational Partnerships (SRS).   Faculty staff also participate e.g. in regular visits to second level schools and colleges.  There is scope for further development of dedicated website(s) for careers officers and schools/colleges and other careers practitioners.

The Student Recruitment Services website is currently under reconstruction and update, with the intention of providing a more effective forum for disseminating information to schools, colleges and potential applicants.  This is likely to make use of existing corporate templates created by Public Affairs. (TB)
	

	Complaints 
	
	

	9 Institutions should have policies and procedures in place for responding to applicants' complaints about the operation of their admissions process and should ensure that all staff involved with admissions are familiar with the policies and procedures. 
	
	

	In considering their complaints handling policies, institutions should consider: 
	With the exception of an appeals mechanism for applicants to research programmes there are currently no formal procedures to deal with complaints.  


	It is not clear whether the entry on page 59 of the 2005 Prospectus constitutes an appeals procedure. Recommend that TLC considers whether the University already has, or needs, a procedure for handling complaints relating to admissions.  

This would entail consideration of what constitutes an appeal (e.g. not the hundreds of phone calls from disappointed candidates every August).  Also, consider whether to permit complaints/appeals against admissions policy (e.g. not recognising a particular qualification) or the handling of an application by staff, or the decision itself.  Consider incorporating safeguard along the lines of “there is no appeal against the transparent application of published criteria” – i.e. if the asking grades are BBB, then someone achieving CCC cannot appeal.

	9.1 Whether, and if so how, their general complaints policies and procedures can be applied to complaints made about the admissions process.
	
	TLC is asked to note that a policy decision is needed here, because the complaints procedure covers only students whereas an admissions complaints/appeals procedure would extend to non-students.

	9.2 the fairness of their complaints policies to all applicants and staff; 
	
	

	9.3 how they inform applicants about their complaints procedures; 
	
	Charter’s section on student complaints (pp 25-26) needs to make clear whether this covers applicants.

	9.4 how they record and monitor the receipt and outcome of complaints.
	
	Need to consider whether the University should monitor complaints and appeals data according to gender, religion, disability etc (i.e. Section 75 headings).  This point applies to complaints generally, and not just admissions appeals/complaints.

	Institution might find it helpful to explain to potential complainants the difference between a complaint about the administration of their admissions policies and procedures and an appeal against the outcome of a decision; and to indicate whether and, if so, on what grounds, appeals will be considered.
	
	

	For a fuller discussion on the distinction between complaints and appeals, refer to the QAA Code of practice for the assurance of academic quality and standards in higher education, Section 5: Academic appeals and student complaints on academic  matters. 
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